Forum: Special Political and Decolonization Committee (GA4)

**Topic:** The question of Kosovo

Student Officer: Maria Artopoulou

Position: Co-chair

PERSONAL INTRODUCTION

Esteemed delegates,

My name is Artopoulou Maria, and I am a 10th-grade student at Ekpedeftiki

Anagennisi High School. In this year's St. Catherine's Model UN Conference, I have the

utmost honour to serve as one of your Co-chairs in the Special Political and

Decolonization Committee (GA4), marking my 14th conference in total and my 3rd time

chairing.

First things first, I would like to start off by welcoming you all to the 3rd session

of the St. Catherine's Model United Nations. Also, I want to congratulate you on your

choice to participate as a delegate at this year's conference, particularly at the GA4, a

very intriguing committee with much to offer you.

Admittedly, MUN provides us, students, the opportunity to involve ourselves in

issues of the modern world and develop our critical thinking and problem-solving skills.

In this GA4 session, you will be given the chance to experience the operation of one of

the main six organs of the United Nations and will be called upon to deal with and

familiarise yourselves with the political challenges of the world related to decolonization

and self-determination for nations in order to promote global peace and sovereignty. Thus,

the purpose of this study guide is to assist you in the best way possible in your research

and help you gain insight into our topic. Nevertheless, I highly encourage you all to do

your own research and not use this guide as your only source. Should you have any

questions or need guidance, I am more than happy to assist you, so do not hesitate to

get in touch with me via email. I cannot wait to meet you all in February!

Yours sincerely,

Artopoulou Maria

artopoyloymaria@gmail.com



#### **TOPIC INTRODUCTION**

The Kosovo conflict, which occurred between 1998 and 1999, was a long-standing disagreement between the Yugoslavian government, ethnic Serbs, and Albanians. The conflict resulted in over 13,500 deaths and numerous missing individuals, with Kosovo Albanians forcibly relocated by both armies. Despite the end of the conflict with the intervention of NATO, the region remained under the United Nations' administration, and peacekeeping forces were dispatched to maintain order.

Tensions persisted between Kosovo's Albanian majority and the Serb minority, leading to Kosovo's unilateral declaration of independence in 2008. This further complicated the geopolitical landscape. Since 1999, there has been a relatively stable period of peace between Serbia and Kosovo, with minimal significant incidents to escalate tensions.

On September 24, 2023, Serbian militias launched an attack on Kosovo's police forces, highlighting the ongoing unresolved issues in the region. This incident is the biggest since the end of the Kosovo war.

Letting the dispute continue unresolved presents a serious risk, as it could upset the precarious peace balance in the Balkans and potentially involve nearby countries in the fighting. It would also exacerbate tensions in international relations and threaten the stability and cooperation that the international community works to maintain.

When Kosovo gained its independence, it was a state that had just come out of the Kosovo War and was in the process of rebuilding itself. Kosovo belonged and still does into the category of post war societies, like the theme of our conference. However, despite being less than 25 years old and becoming an independent state, tensions between ethnic groups still threaten peace in Kosovo. Therefore, it is crucial to end these hostilities and strive for an improved and peaceful future, prioritising creating a sustainable world over resolving conflicts.



#### **DEFINITION OF KEY TERMS**

### **Autonomous status**

When a country or region is officially granted an autonomous status it means that it governs itself rather than being governed by anyone else. In 1974 the Yugoslav Constitution gave Kosovo the status of a Socialist Autonomous Province within Serbia.

#### De facto state

"De facto states are basically regarded as political authorities functioning. within a certain territory, but lacking international legal recognition."

### **Ethnic cleansing**

"Ethnic cleansing, the attempt to create ethnically homogeneous geographic areas through the deportation or forcible displacement of persons belonging to particular ethnic groups. Ethnic cleansing sometimes involves the removal of all physical vestiges of the targeted group through the destruction of monuments, cemeteries, and houses of worship."<sup>2</sup>

### **Ethnic group**

"Ethnic group is a group of people who have a shared sense of identity because they have their own cultural background, traditions, history, language, etc." In our topic you will encounter two main ethnic groups: ethnic Albanians and ethnic Serbs.

### **Ethnic tensions**

" Ethnic tensions are characterised by the feeling of antagonism between

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Özpek, Burak Bilgehan. "The Role of Democracy in the Recognition of de Facto States: An Empirical Assessment." *Global Governance*, vol. 20, no. 4, 2014, pp. 585–599, www.jstor.org/stable/24526326. Özpek, Burak Bilgehan. "The Role of Democracy in the Recognition of de Facto States: An Empirical Assessment." *Global Governance*, vol. 20, no. 4, 2014, pp. 585–599, <a href="www.jstor.org/stable/24526326">www.jstor.org/stable/24526326</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Andreopoulos, George. "Ethnic Cleansing | War Crime | Britannica." *Encyclopædia Britannica*, 2020, www.britannica.com/topic/ethnic-cleansing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>"Ethnic-Group Noun - Definition, Pictures, Pronunciation and Usage Notes | Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary at OxfordLearnersDictionaries.com." *Oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com*, 2022, www.oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com/definition/english/ethnic-group.



people of different race or ethnic groups"4

# Independence

"Independence for a State is the freedom from being governed or ruled by another country."<sup>5</sup>In the case of Kosovo, it gained its independence from Serbia.

### International consensus

"An international consensus is a general agreement between or involving different countries."6

# **Kosovo liberation army (KLM)**

"The Kosovo Liberation Army is an ethnic Albanian Kosovar militant group active during the 1990s that sought Kosovo's independence from Serbia, a republic in the federation of Yugoslavia."7

# Separatist

"A Separatist is someone who is a member of a particular race, religion, or other group within a country and who believes that this group should be independent and have their own government or in some way live apart from other people"8

# State sovereignty

"State sovereignty is a term that refers to the legal authority and responsibility of an independent state to govern and regulate its political affairs without foreign interference. Sovereign states have supreme authority over its own territory."9

www.englishclub.com/ref/esl/Collocations/E/ethnic tensions 3793.php. Accessed 11 Oct. 2023.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>"Ethnic Tensions." Www.englishclub.com,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Cambridge Dictionary. "FREEDOM | Meaning in the Cambridge English Dictionary." *Cambridge.org*, 2019, www.dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/freedom.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>International Consensus. Collins, www.collinsdictionary.com/dictionary/english/internationalconsensus . Accessed 11 Oct. 2023.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The Editors of Encyclopaedia Britannica. "Kosovo Conflict | Summary & Facts." Encyclopædia Britannica, 16 Nov. 2018, www.britannica.com/event/Kosovo-conflict.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>---. "Separatist." *@CambridgeWords*, 12 Apr. 2023, www.dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/separatist.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "State Sovereignty." *Ballotpedia*, www.ballotpedia.org/State sovereignty.



# Yugoslavia

"Yugoslavia or the Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia (SFRY) was a former federated country that was situated in the west-central part of the Balkan Peninsula. It was established in 1946, and became a socialist federation of six republics: Croatia, Montenegro, Serbia, Slovenia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, and Macedonia." <sup>10</sup>

### **BACKGROUND INFORMATION**

### **General Information on Kosovo**

Kosovo is a landlocked territory in Southeast Europe's Balkans. Its political and cultural identities have been moulded by its lengthy and intricate past. With a sizable Serbian minority and a predominantly ethnic Albanian majority, Kosovo is renowned for its diversified people.

Pristina serves as the territory's capital. The region is roughly 10,908 square kilometres in size. Due to its historical significance, especially for the Serbian Orthodox Church, Kosovo is frequently referred to as the birthplace of Serbian culture and religion, which is why there are frequent tensions, which fire up in the region.

In 2008 it officially declared independence from Serbia and until today it has been recognized by the majority of the United Nations Members.



Figure 1<sup>11</sup>: Map of Kosovo

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Allcock, John B, and John R Lampe. "Yugoslavia | History, Map, Breakup, & Facts." *Encyclopædia Britannica*, 16 Nov. 2018, <a href="https://www.britannica.com/place/Yugoslavia-former-federated-nation-1929-2003"><u>www.britannica.com/place/Yugoslavia-former-federated-nation-1929-2003</u></a>.

VeraGeorgieva, NBUPolSci. "English: Kosovo Map." Wikimedia Commons, 15 Jan. 2012,
SCMUN24 –Special Political and Decolonization Committee – GA 4 | Page 5



# Origins of the conflict

The Balkans have a complicated history of political and ethnic conflict, which have given rise to the Kosovo issue. There is a sizable Serbian minority in Kosovo, an area in the southwest of the former Yugoslavia, but the majority of the population is Albanian. The conflict has its roots in the breakup of Yugoslavia in the early 1990s, which sparked a number of wars and territorial disputes in the area.

A cycle of violence and repression resulted in Kosovo from the Serbian government's refusal to give in to growing Albanian demands for greater autonomy and recognition of their rights. As a result of NATO's intervention and the installation of a UN administration in Kosovo, the situation worsened in the late 1990s and eventually resulted in the Kosovo War.

The political status of Kosovo is at the centre of the dispute; Kosovo Albanians want independence, but Serbia and a few other nations do not recognise it as a sovereign state. This has led to a protracted international dispute with important geopolitical ramifications.

### Kosovo's role in the breakup of Yugoslavia

Kosovo played a significant role in the breakup of yugoslavia. With a majority of Albanian citizens, Kosovo had long-standing grievances against the Yugoslav Federation over its lack of political and cultural autonomy.

With the rise of nationalist sentiments in the late 1980s and early 1990s, spearheaded by individuals such as Slobodan Milosevic, the Serbian government attempted to regain its authority over Kosovo by removing its status as an autonomous region and enacting harsh policies targeting the Albanian populace. Tensions, demonstrations, and finally violent altercations resulted from this.

### **Escalation of the conflict**

The beginning of Yugoslavia's dissolution in the early 1990s is when the conflict in Kosovo first began to escalate. Kosovo, which is primarily home to Albanians, has

www.commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Kosovomap.gif. Accessed 1 Nov. 2023.



long harboured grievances against the Yugoslav federation over issues of political and cultural autonomy.

With the rise of nationalist opinions, especially in Serbia under Slobodan Milosevic's leadership, the Serbian government increased its military presence in the area, revoked Kosovo's autonomy, and carried out oppressive policies against the Albanian populace.

When the Kosovo Liberation Army (KLA), an insurgent organisation from Albania, launched a guerrilla campaign against Serbian security forces in 1998, it led to a full-scale conflict which further worsened the situation. The above caused widespread violence, ethnic cleansing, and atrocities.

As a result, NATO intervened in 1999 to stop the violence and humanitarian crisis, which led to the withdrawal of Serbian forces from Kosovo and the installation of UN administration in the area.



Figure2<sup>12</sup>: An ethnic Albanian boy eating a meal at a refugee camp in Kukës, Albania, in 1999. He was one of nearly a million Albanians forced from their homes in Kosovo by Serbian forces.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> The Editors of Encyclopaedia Britannica. "Kosovo Conflict | Summary & Facts." Encyclopædia Britannica, 16 Nov. 2018, www.britannica.com/event/Kosovo-conflict.



# The opposing Actors

### **Ethnic Albanians**

In the Kosovo conflict, ethnic Albanians have had a significant and ongoing influence. They make up a sizable portion of Kosovo's population and have long pushed for more autonomy, while trying to convince the Yugoslav Federation to acknowledge their rights to culture and politics.

The ethnic Albanian community in Kosovo demanded independence from Serbian rule through nonviolent demonstrations, activism, and eventually armed resistance through the Kosovo Liberation Army (KLA) as nationalist feelings grew in the late 20th century.

Even in the face of violence and displacement during the Kosovo War, the Albanians of Kosovo remained resilient and determined, and this helped pave the way for Kosovo's eventual 2008 declaration of independence.

Their ambitions for independence and national self-determination continue to be the central focus of the protracted Kosovo conflict and its intricate political and diplomatic obstacles.

### **Ethnic Serbs**

In the Kosovo conflict, ethnic Serbs have been a crucial factor, especially in northern Kosovo, where a sizable Serbian minority lives. The Serbs in Kosovo have opposed the notion of an independent Kosovo and have sought to preserve close cultural, political, and security ties to Serbia, frequently with assistance from the Serbian government.

As a result, there are still conflicts and tensions in the area, with some Serbs in Kosovo continuing to demand autonomy or even unification with Serbia and rejecting the legitimacy of the Kosovo government. The complexity of Kosovo's governance and reconciliation following the war has been greatly influenced by their role, and the Serb presence in northern Kosovo continues to be a difficult problem in the ongoing diplomatic efforts to normalise relations.





Figure 213: a map of the ethnic groups in kosovo

#### **Kosovars**

The Kosovar people, who were historically marginalised within the former Yugoslav federation, have long yearned for more autonomy as well as the acknowledgment of their political and cultural rights.

The Kosovo War and the Kosovo Liberation Army's (KLA) armed resistance against Serbian forces, seeking independence from Serbian rule, marked the culmination of this quest for self-determination in the late 1990s. Despite violence and displacement, the Kosovars' tenacity and fortitude played a crucial role in the eventual 2008 declaration of Kosovo's independence.

The political landscape of Kosovo and the intricate diplomatic issues surrounding its international recognition are still shaped by their aspirations for statehood, nation-building, and political self-determination.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Britannica.com, 2023, <a href="www.cdn.britannica.com/09/123909-050-B6A7D941/map-distribution-Kosovo-2008.jpg">www.cdn.britannica.com/09/123909-050-B6A7D941/map-distribution-Kosovo-2008.jpg</a>. Accessed 7 Nov. 2023.

#### End of the conflict

The Kosovo war concluded in 1999 with NATO forces' intervention and the subsequent exodus of Serbian paramilitary and military units from Kosovo. There had been heavy casualties and civilian displacement as a result of the bloody battle between Serbian forces and Kosovo Albanian rebels vying for independence.

The goal of NATO's intervention, Operation Allied Force, was to put an end to the violence and the humanitarian crisis in Kosovo. Serbia agreed to peace terms following a 78-day air campaign, and the UN Security Council passed Resolution 1244, establishing a UN administration in Kosovo and approving the deployment of The Kosovo Force (KFOR), a NATO-led peacekeeping force.

The circumstances for the return of internally displaced people, the deployment of the UN, and ultimately the road leading to Kosovo's 2008 declaration of independence were all made possible by this intervention. Nonetheless, in international diplomacy, the status of Kosovo and Serbia's refusal to acknowledge its independence remain divisive topics.

### The consequences

Significant regional and global ramifications have resulted from the Kosovo issue. In the late 1990s, it caused a bloody and protracted conflict in the region that resulted in many deaths and mass evictions. Although the goal of NATO's 1999 intervention was to put an end to the violence, it also brought up concerns about the use of force in humanitarian situations.

With Kosovo's 2008 declaration of independence, Serbia-Kosovo relations became even more strained, escalating political and diplomatic tensions throughout the Western Balkans. Concerns about possible precedents and contributions to international discussions on state recognition have been raised by the issue, which also has consequences for other areas experiencing separatist movements. Overall, the Kosovo issue highlights the difficulties associated with post-conflict state-building, interethnic relations, and modern international diplomacy.

# Recognition of the State of Kosovo until today

On February 17, 2008, Kosovo formally declared its independence from Serbia. Given that the area had been governed by foreign forces since the Kosovo War in the late 1990s, this declaration represented a turning point in the history of the area. The majority of Kosovar Albanians saw the declaration of independence, which was founded on the ideas of self-determination, as a means of securing their right to self-govern.

Kosovo's status was contingent upon international recognition subsequent to its declaration of independence. On one hand, More than 100 UN members, including the US and most EU nations, had acknowledged Kosovo's independence... On the other hand, Kosovo's status as an independent state has not been acknowledged by all nations, including China and Russia, and the matter continues to be contentious in world politics. Given this lack of international consensus, Kosovo was not immediately admitted to the United Nations (UN).

After announcing its independence in 2008, Kosovo started a thorough process of state establishment. As part of this process, a constitution outlining the nation's political and legal system and highlighting its dedication to democratic values, human rights, and the rule of law was adopted.

Along with establishing numerous ministries and agencies to oversee various facets of governance, Kosovo also established important government institutions, including the judiciary, legislative assembly, and executive branch.

Regarding defence and security, Kosovo established the Kosovo Security Force (KSF), which later evolved into the Kosovo Armed Forces and was initially concentrated on emergency response, search and rescue, and civil protection. Kosovo actively participated in and sought membership in international organisations, including the United Nations.

### **Current situation**

A Police Officer was killed when armed Serb paramilitaries ambushed a police patrol on September 24, 2023 in the northern Kosovo region, close to the village of Banjska. After making their getaway, the gunmen got into a gunfight with police officers at a monastery close to the Kosovo-Serbia border. Three -armed- Serbs were slain; the others were either captured or managed to escape.

Following the incident, Pristina and Belgrade exchanged accusations. Aleksandar Vucic, the President of Serbia, claimed that the "terror" of the Kosovo government had incited a "uprising" among the Serb minority in the nation's north. Albin Kurti, the Prime Minister of Kosovo, charged that Serbia was financially and logistically aiding "organised crime" groups that were attacking his nation; Serbia refuted this accusation.

John Kirby, a spokesman for the White House, claimed on September 29 that Serbia was amassing an unparalleled force near the border. The possibility of a military confrontation between Kosovo and the West may have seemed plausible given the 4,500 NATO soldiers stationed there as part of the KFOR peacekeeping operation. Following a conversation with US Secretary of State Antony Blinken, Vucic declared he had requested the withdrawal of some troops from the border.

Although the incident did not lead to a violent conflict, it did highlight some crucial facts. First, Vucic may be losing control over his Serbian allies in northern Kosovo; second, Belgrade is still using the Kosovo issue as a pretext for domestic issues; and third, the momentum in the Kosovo-Serbia negotiations has been lost, potentially leading to more flare-ups.

# **TIMELINE OF EVENTS**

Date of the Event	Event
12th century	Serbia gains control of Kosovo, which goes on to
	become the heart of the Serbian empire.
1912	Balkan Wars: Serbia regains control of Kosovo from
	the Turks.
1946	Kosovo is absorbed into the Yugoslav federation
1974	Yugoslav constitution recognises the autonomous
	status of Kosovo, giving the province de facto self-
	government.
1989	Yugoslav President Slobodan Milosevic strips Kosovo
	of its autonomy and imposes Serbian administration
	on the territory, prompting Albanian protests.
1996	The rebel Kosovo Liberation Army (KLA) steps up
	attacks on Serbian authorities in Kosovo. Their
	campaign grows, along with a Serbian crackdown.
28 February 1998	The kosovo war officially begins
11 June 1999	After international efforts fail to stop the Kosovo
	conflict, Nato begins aerial bombardment of Serb
	targets. Yugoslav and Serbian forces respond with a
	campaign of ethnic cleansing against Kosovar
	Albanians, prompting an exodus. Following a peace
	agreement, Yugoslav and Serbian forces withdraw
	from Kosovo and a UN sponsored administration takes
	over.
2004	Nineteen people were killed in the worst clashes
	between Serbs and ethnic Albanians since 1999. The

76	
41/	
1.0	

violence starts in the divided town of Mitrovica.
Kosovo declared independence from Serbia
Group of countries overseeing Kosovo since 2008 ends
its supervisory role. Nato-led peacekeepers and EU
rule-of-law monitors remain.
Kosovo and Serbia reach a landmark agreement on
normalising relations that grants a high degree of
autonomy to Serb-majority areas in the north, while
both sides agree not to block each other's efforts to
seek EU membership.
Heightened tensions amid Pristina's aim of making
those in majority ethnic Serb areas swap Serbian-
issued car number plates for Kosovan-issued ones.
Serbia and Kosovo agree to EU-mediated talks to
normalise relations.
A terrorist attack is carried out by a Serb militia
against Kosovo police in the village of Banjska located
in North Kosovo.

### MAJOR COUNTRIES AND ORGANIZATIONS INVOLVED

### **Albania**

Albania had a significant involvement in the Kosovo conflict. In the past, Albania and Kosovo Albanians had close cultural, linguistic, and ethnic ties, making Albania naturally supportive of their wish for independence and backed the ethnic Albanians in Kosovo during the conflict.

It played a variety of roles, including humanitarian relief, diplomatic support on global discussions, and information and encouragement dissemination for the Kosovo Albanians waging independence. Albania also developed into a vital conduit for global initiatives seeking a diplomatic settlement to the Kosovo issue.



After the fighting was over, Albania remained close to Kosovo and assisted the newly independent country with its state-building endeavours. In order to aid Kosovo's development and reconstruction, Albania extended its support beyond just diplomacy to include economic assistance and the promotion of bilateral relations.

Albania and Kosovo maintain a close relationship that will continue to influence their shared history and future undertakings due to their strong cultural, economic, and political ties.

### Serbia

Because of the historical, political, and ethnic links between the two countries, Serbia has a significant and complicated role in the Kosovo issue. Kosovo's independence has not been recognized by Serbia, as it views it as a part of its sovereign territory.

The historical and cultural significance of Kosovo to Serbia, along with the tense nature of Kosovo's 2008 declaration of independence, are the main reasons for this non-recognition position.

Being a mediator, Serbia must negotiate a normalisation of relations with Kosovo under EU mediation while using diplomatic channels to reaffirm its claim over the region. Both European integration and Serbia's interests are to be safeguarded by this dual strategy. Serbia's relations with Kosovo, its route to EU membership, and regional stability are all impacted by the contentious and delicate Kosovo question, which still exists in the region.

# **Russian Federation**

Russia has sided with Serbia in this divisive dispute and has continuously opposed Kosovo's independence. Moscow's position is based on a number of things, such as ancestral connections, geopolitical concerns, and a more general dedication to upholding the idea of territorial integrity. Russia considers Serbia to be a fellow Slavic nation that practises Orthodox Christianity. From a geopolitical perspective, Russia sees Kosovo's 2008 declaration of independence as possibly hazardous precedent-setting for

other post-Soviet regions with separatist movements, such as Crimea and parts of eastern Ukraine. Moscow worries that acknowledging Kosovo's independence would make comparable acts in these regions acceptable, which would not be advantageous to Russia.

Russia also sees its larger foreign policy as a means of challenging perceived Western domination, especially that of the United States and its allies. Russia presents itself as a champion of state sovereignty and territorial integrity by opposing Kosovo's independence. This positions Russia to oppose Western attempts to interfere in other nations' internal affairs or support secessionist movements.

# **United States of America (USA)**

In the Kosovo conflict, the United States of America has been heavily involved, especially in support of Kosovo's independence. The United States served as leaders for the NATO coalition that launched a military intervention in Kosovo in 1999 to stop ethnic cleansing and violence by Serbian forces, which helped in the establishment of Kosovo's de facto independence. To show its support the USA was one of the first nations recognizing Kosovo as an independent and sovereign state and ever since it has advocated for Kosovo's membership in various organisations and its involvement in the international community. It has also backed EU-facilitated dialogue between Serbia and Kosovo in order to normalise relations. It is in its advance that peace and stability is brought to the region, as Kosovo is a significant component in the U.S. foreign policy in the balkans.

### **European Union (EU)**

The European Union (EU) has been heavily involved in the Kosovo issue, mostly through its peacekeeping, political, and diplomatic initiatives. Kosovo has been a major area of focus for the EU's active efforts to promote peace and stability in the Western Balkans.

Through the European Union Special Representative (EUSR) for Kosovo and the Rule of Law Mission in Kosovo (EULEX), the EU as a collective has been actively involved in the region. In an effort to promote stability, security, and good governance, these organisations have worked to fortify institutions, the rule of law, and governance in



Kosovo. Nevertheless, not all of its member states recognize Kosovo.

The EU works to strengthen stability and security as for the key location of kosovo. It is crucial that economic growth and prosperity is promoted in the area, as this can lessen the likelihood of conflict and add to the continent's overall stability.

## **Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE)**

Established in 1999, the OSCE Mission in Kosovo (OSCE-MiK) was tasked with supervising and aiding Kosovo's transformation into a democratic, self-governing region. The mission has worked to promote interethnic dialogue, build institutions, and protect minority rights, among other aspects of the stability and development of the region. It played an important role in the aftermath of the Kosovo war. The main goals of the OSCE's involvement in Kosovo are the promotion of democracy, human rights, and the rule of law as well as the prevention and resolution of conflicts.

### **RELEVANT UN TREATIES CONVENTIONS AND RESOLUTIONS**

### 10 JUNE 1999, S/RES/1244

Resolution 1244 (S/RES/1244), which was adopted by the UN Security Council on June 10, 1999, was crucial in bringing an end to the Kosovo War. In order to guarantee and implement the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia's soldiers' withdrawal from the area, this resolution gave NATO permission to military act in Kosovo. To handle the administrative and civil duties in the region, it also formed the United Nations Interim Mission in Kosovo (UNMIK).

In addition to defending the rights of ethnic Albanians, the resolution sought to provide conditions that would allow displaced people to return home safely. Although there has been discussion about Resolution 1244's overall effectiveness, it did represent a major turning point in the Kosovo war. However even if UNMIK's actions helped to restore Kosovo's institutions and sustain a tenuous peace, the question of Kosovo's ultimate status remained unsolved for a long time.

In the end, Kosovo declared its independence in 2008, and while many nations have accepted it, others have not, underscoring the continued complications

SCMUN24 – Special Political and Decolonization Committee – GA 4 | Page 17

surrounding its position. Though it brought about immediate stability, Resolution 1244 left a long-lasting political disagreement in the region, therefore its impact and success remain ambiguous.

## 31 MARCH 1998, S/RES/1160

As a response to the war that was intensifying in Kosovo, the UN Security Council enacted Resolution 1160 on March 31, 1998. It explicitly requested the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia (FRY) and the Kosovo Albanians to end the conflict peacefully. The resolution also called for the Contact Group to facilitate a meeting between the parties in dispute and the Organisation for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE).

Furthermore, the world's concern was evident in UN Charter Chapter VII, which imposed a weapons embargo on both Kosovo and the FRY. While Resolution 1160 represented an early diplomatic attempt to address the Kosovo crisis, it ultimately proved insufficient in preventing the outbreak of the Kosovo War in 1999. This reflects the complex and deeply rooted nature of the conflict and the limited impact of diplomatic measures when the situation had already deteriorated significantly.

### **United Nations Interim Mission in Kosovo (UNMIK)**

Established in 1999 following the Kosovo War, the United Nations Interim Mission in Kosovo (UNMIK) was assigned to oversee and manage the province of Kosovo, which was then under UN jurisdiction. The fundamental goals of UNMIK were to uphold security and stability, ease the return of internally displaced people, and set up democratic institutions for self-governance. It made a significant impact in the political, security, and economic growth of the area over time. Some criticise its inability to address the region's final status and the continuation of political and ethnic problems, others contend that it helped to stabilise and establish institutions in Kosovo. As the situation in the region has changed, UNMIK's function has decreased as Kosovo has made major progress towards independence and international recognition in recent years.



# PREVIOUS ATTEMPTS TO SOLVE THE ISSUE

# Operation Allied Force (OAF)

NATO launched Operation Allied Force (OAF), a military operation that occurred in 1999, in response to the Kosovo conflict. Its goal was to put an end to the crimes and ethnic cleansing that the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia (FRY) under President Slobodan Milosevic had perpetrated against the ethnic Albanian minority in Kosovo. The operation was intended to force the FRY to accept UN peacekeeping and withdraw its troops from Kosovo. It involved a prolonged air campaign that lasted for 78 days and targeted the FRY military and infrastructure.

Although the OAF's immediate goal of forcing the withdrawal of Yugoslav forces and facilitating the return of displaced Albanians was accomplished, its long-term effects are still up for debate. Some view it as a successful humanitarian intervention, preventing further atrocities, and leading to the eventual establishment of UNMIK and Kosovo's path towards independence.

However, others criticise OAF for causing collateral damage, civilian casualties, and for being conducted without explicit United Nations authorization, raising concerns about the legality and precedent of humanitarian military interventions without a UN mandate. The assessment of OAF's effectiveness often depends on one's perspective on the balance between humanitarian concerns and the principles of international law and sovereignty.

## The Kosovo Force (KFOR)

Established in 1999 as a result of the Kosovo War and authorised by UN Security Council Resolution 1244, the Kosovo Force (KFOR) is an international military force under NATO command. The primary objectives of KFOR are to help maintain a secure environment in the region and to establish and maintain security in Kosovo.

Maintaining security, stability, and peace have been crucial for enabling the repatriation of displaced individuals to Kosovo and the establishment of civilian governance. Political and ethnic tensions have decreased in the region thanks to KFOR's presence, which has also given Kosovo's diverse population a sense of security. It has been able to keep Kosovo safe for the most part, but it has not been able to completely resolve the political complexities surrounding Kosovo's final status.

## The Franco-German proposal

A major and positive step towards resolving the region's complex problems peacefully and permanently is the Franco-German proposal to address the ongoing tensions in Kosovo. The plan demonstrates the commitment of important European Union member states to fostering peace and stability in the Western Balkans by urging communication and the normalisation of relations between Kosovo and Serbia. The proposal aims to ease the long-standing hostilities and pave the way for Kosovo's full integration into the international community by facilitating direct talks between the two parties, addressing pragmatic issues like trade and mobility, and creating an environment for cooperation.

Additionally, this initiative has the potential to unite the international community in support of a negotiated settlement that can help resolve the Kosovo issue and promote peace and stability in the region, especially with the support of the European Union.

### **European Union Rule of Law Mission in Kosovo**

In response to the Kosovo conflict and Kosovo's declaration of independence, the European Union Rule of Law Mission in Kosovo, also known as EULEX Kosovo, was founded in 2008. It was established to bolster Kosovo's legal system and uphold the rule of law. EULEX Kosovo was tasked with a broad mandate that encompassed oversight, guidance, and counselling of Kosovo's legal system, courts, and customs officials. It addressed problems with organised crime, corruption, and human rights with the goal of assisting Kosovo in developing a stable and independent legal system.

As Kosovo's institutions have grown stronger, EULEX's role has changed in recent years, gradually reducing its presence and responsibilities. The intricate and dynamic character of international missions in post-conflict areas is reflected in this shift. Considering both the advancements made in the establishment of the rule of law in Kosovo as well as the difficulties and criticisms the mission encountered while in operation, the assessment of EULEX Kosovo's overall success frequently varies depending on one's point of view.



Often called the Brussels Agreement, talks mediated by the European Union resulted in the First Agreement of Principles Governing the Normalisation of Relations between Kosovo and Serbia in April 2013. With this historic deal, ties between Serbia and Kosovo were to be normalised and the ongoing tensions between them addressed. The foundation of the Association of Serbian Municipalities in Kosovo, which would provide Serbian-majority districts of Kosovo some autonomy, was one of the agreement's many important features. It also addressed, among other things, matters pertaining to the police, courts, and civil register.

The accord signified a noteworthy stride in the direction of settling the protracted dispute in the area and advancing stability. It was viewed as a positive development, indicating the willingness of both sides to participate in a diplomatic process and strive towards mutual understanding and collaboration. The agreement's success and complete implementation, however, have been uneven.

Negotiations in the Balkans are difficult and complex; although some progress, disagreements and barriers have remained, especially with regard to the creation of the Association of Serbian Municipalities. In order to fully normalise relations between Kosovo and Serbia, more agreements and negotiations have been required to settle lingering issues. The Brussels Agreement is still seen as a significant diplomatic success, but it also highlights the complexities of post-conflict reconstruction. The Brussels Agreement is still regarded as a significant diplomatic success, but it also highlights the difficulties in achieving post-conflict peace in the area.

### **POSSIBLE SOLUTIONS**

### Opening spaces for dialogue and negotiations

In order to address the intricate and protracted problems in the region, it is imperative that forums for discussion and negotiation be established in Kosovo. Building trust and discovering common ground in an environment where political disputes, ethnic divisions, and historical grievances are still present is contingent upon fostering a constructive dialogue.

This entails not just maintaining diplomatic ties between Serbia and Kosovo but SCMUN24 – Special Political and Decolonization Committee – GA 4 | Page 21

also interacting with the region's numerous ethnic groups, resolving social and economic issues, and advancing stability and the harmonious coexistence of all communities in Kosovo, regional partners as well as international organisations such as the United Nations and the European Union play critical roles in mediating and facilitating these discussions. By upholding meetings and conferences those organisations can help the governments of both countries to find common grounds and even facilitate a framework where both parties set terms for their peaceful coexistence.

These initiatives can contribute to the region's transition to a more secure and prosperous future by giving various stakeholders the chance to interact, engage in dialogue, and come to mutually agreeable solutions.

### **Conducting security evaluations**

Undertaking thorough security assessments in Kosovo is a crucial strategy for tackling the persistent obstacles and unpredictabilities in the area. The United Nations can send officials to conduct these security assessments and therefore evaluate the situation and analyse the data and provide an annual report with the security risks in the region.

A thorough assessment can give a clear understanding of the risks and vulnerabilities that are currently present by evaluating the security dynamics, including potential for conflict, border issues, and interethnic tensions. The creation of focused strategies to improve security, promote stability, and stop the recurrence of violence can then be informed by this information.

As they contribute to a more transparent and unbiased security environment, these evaluations can also be extremely important in fostering trust between various communities and creating the conditions necessary for meaningful dialogue, reconciliation, and long-term peace in Kosovo.

### Re-establishing the rule of law in Serb-dominated regions in Kosovo

Restoring the rule of law in Kosovo's Serb-majority areas is essential to resolving the region's complex political situation. It not only ensures that the law is applied fairly and consistently, protecting the rights of all ethnic communities, but it also helps to



rebuild trust among Serbians and promotes security.

This strategy calls for bolstering local law enforcement, guaranteeing access to the courts, and addressing concerns about governance and property rights. Establishing a stable and welcoming atmosphere that promotes collaboration, eases tensions, and makes it possible for the Serb-dominated areas to successfully reintegrate into Kosovo's larger political and administrative structure can be achieved by restoring the rule of law. This will help to ensure the region's long-term stability and reconciliation.

### Removal of armed units from the Kosovo-Serbia border

One of the most important and confidence-boosting steps to lower tensions in the area is the withdrawal of armed units from the borders between Serbia and Kosovo. These border regions have been the focus of conflicts in the past and present, raising security issues and raising the possibility of unintentional conflicts.

Both Serbia and Kosovo can show their commitment to stability and peaceful coexistence by removing their armed forces. An action of this kind would ease local residents' worries, normalise relations, and foster an environment that is more favourable to communication. In order to ensure the implementation of the measure both countries should be required to sign an agreement stating and ratifying the decision to withdraw any and all military from their area.

As a result, diplomatic efforts can be directed more successfully towards resolving the deeper political, economic, and social issues that have long divided the two sides, leading to a more peaceful and cooperative future in the Balkans. This is a concrete step towards establishing trust and maintaining a climate in which this can happen.

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

Allcock, John B, and John R Lampe. "Yugoslavia | History, Map, Breakup, & Facts." Encyclopædia Britannica, 16 Nov. 2018, <a href="https://www.britannica.com/place/Yugoslavia-former-federated-nation-1929-2003">www.britannica.com/place/Yugoslavia-former-federated-nation-1929-2003</a>.

Andreopoulos, George. "Ethnic Cleansing | War Crime | Britannica." *Encyclopædia Britannica*, 2020, www.britannica.com/topic/ethnic-cleansing.

Bechev, Dimitar. "Analysis: Are Kosovo and Serbia on the Brink of War?"

Www.aljazeera.com, 3 Oct. 2023, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2023/10/3/are-kosovo-and-serbia-on-the-brink-of-war">www.aljazeera.com/features/2023/10/3/are-kosovo-and-serbia-on-the-brink-of-war</a>.

"Belgrade-Pristina Dialogue: EU Proposal - Agreement on the Path to Normalisation between Kosovo and Serbia | EEAS Website." Www.eeas.europa.eu, www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/belgrade-pristina-dialogue-eu-proposal-agreement-path-normalisation-between-kosovo-and-serbia en.

Brzozowski, Alexandra. "Kosovo Proposes 5-Point Plan to Defuse Tensions with Serbia."

<u>Www.euractiv.com</u>, 13 June 2023, <u>www.euractiv.com/section/enlargement-neighbourhood/news/kosovo-proposes-5-point-plan-to-defuse-tensions-with-serbia/.

Accessed 31 Oct. 2023.</u>

---. "LEAK: Franco-German Plan to Resolve the Kosovo-Serbia Dispute."

Www.euractiv.com, 9 Nov. 2022, <a href="www.euractiv.com/section/enlargement/news/leak-franco-german-plan-to-resolve-the-kosovo-serbia-dispute/">www.euractiv.com/section/enlargement/news/leak-franco-german-plan-to-resolve-the-kosovo-serbia-dispute/</a>.

Cambridge Dictionary. "FREEDOM | Meaning in the Cambridge English Dictionary." *Cambridge.org*, 2019, <a href="https://www.dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/freedom.">www.dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/freedom.</a>

---. "Separatist." @CambridgeWords, 12 Apr. 2023,

www.dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/separatist.

de, Ministère. "France and Kosovo." *France Diplomacy - Ministry for Europe and Foreign Affairs*, France Diplomacy, 2019, <a href="www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/country-">www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/country-</a>

files/kosovo/france-and-kosovo-65040/. Accessed 31 Oct. 2023.

Dragaš, Orhan. "Synchronicity Is the Path to the Solution for Kosovo."

Www.euractiv.com, 31 Oct. 2022,

www.euractiv.com/section/enlargement/opinion/synchronicity-is-the-path-to-the-solution-for-kosovo/. Accessed 31 Oct. 2023.



"Ethnic Tensions." Www.englishclub.com,

www.englishclub.com/ref/esl/Collocations/E/ethnic tensions 3793.php.

Accessed 11 Oct. 2023.

"Ethnic-Group Noun - Definition, Pictures, Pronunciation and Usage Notes | Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary at OxfordLearnersDictionaries.com."

www.Oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com, 2022,

www.oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com/definition/english/ethnic-group.

"EU Slams Kosovo, Serbia for Not Taking Steps to Lower Tensions." *Www.aa.com.tr*, www.aa.com.tr/en/europe/eu-slams-kosovo-serbia-for-not-taking-steps-to-lower-tensions/2995335. Accessed 31 Oct. 2023.

"EULEX Kosovo: European Union Rule of Law Mission in Kosovo - Civilian Mission |
EEAS." <u>Www.eeas.europa.eu</u>, <u>www.eeas.europa.eu/eulex-kosovo/eulex-kosovo-european-union-rule-law-mission-kosovo-civilian-mission und en</u>. Accessed 31 Oct. 2023.

International Consensus. Collins,

www.collinsdictionary.com/dictionary/english/international-consensus . Accessed 11 Oct. 2023.

"Kosovo Profile." *BBC News*, 16 Jan. 2018, <u>www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-18328859</u>.

"Kosovo: War Crimes Trial to Begin in the Hague." *Human Rights Watch*, 31 Mar. 2023, www.hrw.org/news/2023/03/31/kosovo-war-crimes-trial-begin-hague.

Lampe, John R, and Antonia Young. "Kosovo | History, Map, Flag, Population, Languages, & Capital." *Encyclopædia Britannica*, 5 Apr. 2019, www.britannica.com/place/Kosovo.

Nelsson, Richard. "How Milosevic Stripped Kosovo's Autonomy - Archive, 1989." *The Guardian*, The Guardian, 20 Mar. 2019, <a href="www.theguardian.com/world/from-the-archive-blog/2019/mar/20/how-milosevic-stripped-kosovos-autonomy-archive-1989">www.theguardian.com/world/from-the-archive-blog/2019/mar/20/how-milosevic-stripped-kosovos-autonomy-archive-1989</a>. "OSCE Mission in Kosovo." *Www.osce.org*, <a href=www.osce.org/mission-in-kosovo."

Özpek, Burak Bilgehan. "The Role of Democracy in the Recognition of de Facto States: An Empirical Assessment." *Global Governance*, vol. 20, no. 4, 2014, pp. 585–599, www.jstor.org/stable/24526326.

"State Sovereignty." *Ballotpedia*, ballotpedia.org/State\_sovereignty.

The Editors of Encyclopaedia Britannica. "Kosovo Conflict | Summary & Facts."

Encyclopædia Britannica, 16 Nov. 2018, <a href="www.britannica.com/event/Kosovo-conflict">www.britannica.com/event/Kosovo-conflict</a>.

"The Kosovo Crisis and the International System: Issues of Legitimacy and Actors'

Motivation." Ciaotest.cc.columbia.edu, <a href="ciaotest.cc.columbia.edu/isa/mio01/">ciaotest.cc.columbia.edu/isa/mio01/</a>

"UN Documents for Kosovo." Securitycouncilreport.org, 2019,

<a href="www.securitycouncilreport.org/un-documents/kosovo/">www.securitycouncilreport.org/un-documents/kosovo/</a>

## **MULTIMEDIA SOURCES**

Britannica.com, 2023, <a href="www.cdn.britannica.com/09/123909-050-">www.cdn.britannica.com/09/123909-050-</a>
B6A7D941/map-distribution-Kosovo-2008.jpg. Accessed 7 Nov. 2023.

The Editors of Encyclopaedia Britannica. "Kosovo Conflict | Summary & Facts."

Encyclopædia Britannica, 16 Nov. 2018, <a href="www.britannica.com/event/Kosovo-conflict">www.britannica.com/event/Kosovo-conflict</a>.

VeraGeorgieva, NBUPolSci. "English: Kosovo Map." *Wikimedia Commons*, 15 Jan. 2012, <a href="www.commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Kosovomap.gif">www.commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Kosovomap.gif</a>. Accessed 1 Nov. 2023.